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Maintenance of the historic Ipswich General 
Cemetery had become a problem for the Cemetery 
Trustees in the mid to late 1970s. The Queensland 
State Government leased the cemetery to the 
Cemetery Trustees who had a growing debt and 
insufficient funds to carry out regular maintenance.

During this period it was not an uncommon practice in 
cemetery operations to clear the headstones to make 
maintenance operations easier. The Ipswich General 
Cemetery Clean up Campaign, known as ‘C Day’, was 
organised by Rev. Father John Dobson of the Catholic 
Church with the full support and co-operation of the 
Cemetery Trust, the City Council, the Trade Union 
Movement, and many Civic and Church bodies. The initial 
C Day occurred on 18 June 1977, with approximately  
1,000 people from the Ipswich community attending the 
largest working bee since the 1974 floods. It was reported 
in the Queensland Times under the heading ‘Cemetery 
became sea of bent backs’.
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During this initial clean-up, many pioneer headstones  
were deemed dangerous and the decision was made 
to move them or lay them flat so that they were not a 
danger to people.  

A year after the first clean up day, another was  
organised with approximately 150 people attending in 
June 1978 to clean up the cemetery.  On this occasion 
machinery, reported in the Queensland Times as the 
“mechanised army”, was used to move many pioneer 
headstones to their current location in the northeast 
corner of the cemetery.

However, the cemetery clean-up disturbed the graves  
of a number of important people in Ipswich history –  
for example, Donald Campbell, Ipswich’s first free settler 
after the Thorn family; Maria Macarthur, daughter of 
Australia‘s third naval governor Philip Gidley King and wife 
of Hannibal Macarthur, Ipswich’s first police magistrate 
and; Peter Brown, a highly-regarded Mayor.

By 1979, the Cemetery Trust had acquired a $43,000 debt 
and threatened to resign because they had insufficient 
funds to manage the cemetery.  

On 27 September 1979, the Governor appointed Ipswich 
City Council as the Trustee for both the Ipswich General 
Cemetery and the Warrill Park Cemetery.


